

<p>1 Thursday, 13 February 2020 2 (2.00 pm) 3 Opening submissions by MS BLACKWELL 4 THE CHAIRMAN: Good afternoon everybody. 5 Ms Blackwell? 6 MS BLACKWELL: Good afternoon, sir. This is the first 7 hearing in the Jermaine Baker Inquiry, although, as you 8 know, sir, it follows and will build upon a series of 9 hearings that took place as an inquest. 10 The Inquiry was formally established by the Home 11 Secretary yesterday and I know that, sir, you have some 12 comments and statements that you wish to make about 13 that. 14 The purpose of this hearing is to enable your legal 15 team to update you, to update the interested parties, 16 about the progress to date since the last hearing, about 17 the challenges that we face and to allow you, sir, to 18 give further directions as you see fit. 19 THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Ms Blackwell, you are a new face -- 20 MS BLACKWELL: I am. 21 THE CHAIRMAN: -- to many. I know that you have taken the 22 opportunity in the time available today, and possibly 23 even before, to make yourself known to those who are now 24 of course the core participants. 25 MS BLACKWELL: I have, sir.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 1</p>	<p>1 MS BLACKWELL: I have passed on some of this information 2 already to Mr Baker's family. 3 The Home Secretary, as recently as 10 February of 4 this year, wrote in a letter to you, sir, confirming 5 that she was providing a commitment of an adequate 6 budget for the conduct of the Inquiry, which would be 7 eventually conveyed to you in a letter of determination 8 as part of the departmental allocation process. In 9 other words, the section 40 determination has now been 10 made. 11 There is ongoing negotiation between the Home Office 12 and Fieldfisher in an attempt to procure an appropriate 13 document management system, because, as you know sir, 14 the nature and extent of the material in this case is 15 such as requires an electronic system for it to be 16 marshalled in an appropriate way. 17 As recently as yesterday Fieldfisher were provided 18 with permission to begin to use an interim or temporary 19 system in order to ensure that the material is 20 processed, redacted and provided to the parties as soon 21 as humanly possible. That is now underway. 22 Similarly, there are arrangements being made for the 23 appointment of a Secretary to the Inquiry. A suitable 24 person is in the process of being identified and it is 25 hoped that at the next preliminary hearing we will be</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 3</p>
<p>1 THE CHAIRMAN: They will no doubt have been pleased to make 2 or renew your acquaintance. 3 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. I am counsel to the Inquiry but I am 4 very much assisted today by Ms Cartwright who has 5 introduced me to all of the other interested parties, 6 now core participants. As you know, we are both 7 assisted by Ms Scholefield and the Fieldfisher team. 8 May I then, please, turn to introduce the other 9 attendees today. 10 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 11 MS BLACKWELL: Sir, Mr Baker's family are here. They are 12 represented by Ms Kaufmann QC together with 13 Michael Oswald from Bhatt Murphy solicitors. 14 W80 is represented by Mr Scott Ingram, the 15 Metropolitan Police Service is represented by 16 Matthew Butt and Daniel Futter. The IOPC are 17 represented today by Danny Simpson, Liz Parsons and 18 Catherine Hall. The NCA are represented today by 19 Alasdair Henderson and Andrea Brookes. 20 I think that is everybody. 21 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 22 MS BLACKWELL: Sir, by way of update, it is perhaps of 23 benefit for me to go through the steps which are 24 required to get the Inquiry up and running. 25 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 2</p>	<p>1 able to provide to the parties the identity of that 2 person. 3 The appointment of the Secretary is important in 4 many respects but the Secretary is the conduit, really, 5 between the Inquiry and the Home Office and through whom 6 many of the financial arrangements need to be made. 7 The setting up of a website is also an important 8 aspect of preparation, because, as you are aware sir, 9 there needs to be a public invitation issued for anybody 10 who feels that they are an appropriate candidate, be it 11 an individual or organisation, to apply for CP status. 12 We very much hope that a website, even if it is in 13 infancy form, will be set up as soon as possible for 14 that purpose to be fulfilled. 15 I have mentioned, sir, the start date of the 16 effective hearings in this Inquiry. As you know, sir, 17 the dates that had originally been hoped to be reached 18 are now not a possibility. I know that you also have 19 some comments and statements to make in that regard. 20 We are very aware that, as each date comes and goes, 21 the emotional effect that that has on Mr Baker's family 22 cannot be overstated. We are determined, sir, that the 23 materials that need to be disclosed to the various CPs 24 will be provided as soon as possible and that that will 25 then provide each CP with the opportunity to make</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 4</p>

<p>1 whatever applications or submissions they feel are 2 appropriate. Of course all of this taking place within 3 the permit of the directions which you, sir, will 4 provide as time goes on. 5 We very much hope that by the next hearing, which we 6 will invite you, sir, to fix on 14 April in the morning, 7 we will be able to, in conjunction with the rest of the 8 CPs, provide you, sir, with appropriate submissions for 9 the start date. We wish that we were in a position to 10 do that today but quite frankly there is so much to do 11 in terms of getting to grips with the documentation and 12 ensuring that the adequacy of the material, as it is 13 hoped will fulfill the terms of reference, has been 14 grappled with. So it would be wrong in our view, sir, 15 to fix a start date for the hearings today when we do 16 not feel sufficiently informed so to do. 17 Sir, there are other matters which we hope to be 18 able to update you on by the next preliminary hearing, 19 such as a venue for the final hearings, whether or not 20 you feel, sir, that this is an appropriate inquiry to be 21 live-streamed, experts and the issue of closed hearings, 22 open hearings, the gisting of evidence, position 23 statements and anonymity statements -- which we know, 24 sir, you have already received certain submissions about 25 but we feel that all of those matters, in particular the</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 5</p>	<p>1 I think there is reason for optimism in this regard, 2 not only because everybody is acting in a sensible 3 spirit of cooperation with one another but also because 4 a potential spanner in the works, namely the original 5 refusal of the Home Office Sponsorship Unit to sanction 6 the expense of an interim document management system 7 until the Secretary to the Inquiry had been appointed, 8 was rescinded as recently as I think yesterday in what 9 the Home Office regards as the exceptional circumstances 10 of this particular Inquiry. Which is another way of 11 saying that, if you think that anybody is dragging their 12 heels, we could have been in an even less healthy 13 situation now than we actually are, because at one stage 14 it looked as though there was no point trying to do 15 anything until we had a Secretary, if the Secretary was 16 going ultimately to be responsible for the approval of 17 the acquisition of a document management system which, 18 as far as I can make out, every single core participant 19 realises is something without which this Inquiry will 20 take very very much longer and cost very much more. 21 I am acutely conscious that everyone has been kept 22 in a combination of suspense and abeyance as to when 23 this inquiry can properly and reasonably be expected to 24 start. As I think everybody now agrees, it is premature 25 at this stage to fix a date. But when I do so -- and if</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 7</p>
<p>1 latter subject matter, are not appropriate to raise 2 today but will await their natural course. 3 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 4 MS BLACKWELL: Sir, that is all I intend to say by way of 5 update. I now invite you, sir, to receive submissions 6 from any other CP who wishes so to make them. 7 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. Ms Kaufmann? 8 Submissions by MS KAUFMANN 9 MS KAUFMANN: Yes, I don't know whether this would be the 10 time to make submissions on the start date. It is 11 fourth on the agenda but it has been mentioned by 12 Ms Blackwell now. 13 THE CHAIRMAN: You can make submissions but I think it 14 unlikely we will be fixing one today. 15 MS KAUFMANN: I don't intend to make any submissions about 16 fixing it. I just do want to -- and I note your 17 understanding, and we have noted it throughout, to the 18 difficulties that the family have faced with -- 19 THE CHAIRMAN: I was going to say -- I can say it now, when 20 I say it is really less important than the fact that it 21 is said -- that to say I am sorry that we are not 22 further on is something of an understatement. None of 23 us will achieve anything by looking back at the time 24 which has been lost and we have now to look forward 25 positively.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 6</p>	<p>1 I am cutting across you I apologise, Ms Kaufmann -- it 2 will be with the aim of accommodating as many as 3 possible of those who are currently instructed, whether 4 as solicitors or counsel, as well of course as dealing 5 with the sensitivities of the core participants as to 6 times when we might best avoid sitting. 7 I do however anticipate that, no later than the next 8 preliminary hearing, we will know for sure and decide 9 when this Inquiry is going to start. At that stage it 10 will no longer be the moveable feast that it appears to 11 have been so far. 12 When I talk about sensitivities, personally I do not 13 believe that, whereas there may be a very good reason 14 for not sitting at or around a certain time of the year, 15 that is in my view, subject to being persuaded to the 16 contrary, not a reason why we should not have started 17 and have a break to accommodate those sensitivities. 18 Because to put the matter off until all those 19 sensitivities are out of the way is something which I am 20 loathe to do. I really am anxious, as I am sure 21 everybody is, to make a start as soon as possible. 22 MS KAUFMANN: I am grateful. 23 Just two points in response to that. I say this 24 knowing that nothing is going to be fixed until the next 25 preliminary hearing but just two matters that I would</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 8</p>

<p>1 like to highlight now so that we have them well in 2 mind -- and I can see that you already do -- when we do 3 come to fix. 4 The first is the sensitivities. One very very great 5 sensitivity for the family is not to be sitting on the 6 anniversary of Mr Baker's death. 7 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes and I didn't spell it out. I understand 8 that but that is not, in my view, at the moment a reason 9 why we should not have started and hopefully made 10 significant progress by then. 11 MS KAUFMANN: Yes. That leads into my next point which 12 I can make very shortly. As Ms Blackwell has already 13 recognised, the psychological strain of having this 14 Inquiry due to start and then not starting repeatedly, 15 the significance of that, the impact of that, is very 16 difficult to over-emphasise. It has been so hard and it 17 simply can't happen again. 18 THE CHAIRMAN: No. 19 MS KAUFMANN: It really can't happen again for the family. 20 It is too stressful. Therefore, what the family needs 21 is to know that when this date is fixed, it is not going 22 to shift again. It is simply not going to happen. If 23 that means that therefore it starts later than might 24 otherwise be thought appropriate then their submission 25 will be it should start later because what they cannot</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 9</p>	<p>1 MS BLACKWELL: In addition to that there are paragraphs 2 dealing with the purpose, the method and the reporting 3 of this Public Inquiry. 4 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 5 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you. 6 THE CHAIRMAN: The only change which has been made is the 7 deletion of reference to an open report and a closed 8 report. 9 MS BLACKWELL: Yes, quite so. 10 THE CHAIRMAN: It seemed to me, and the Home Secretary 11 eventually agreed, that it doesn't add anything to my 12 statutory powers. 13 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. 14 THE CHAIRMAN: The report will be an open report. Time 15 alone will tell whether it is necessary to include 16 within it closed chapters. 17 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. 18 THE CHAIRMAN: But the report will be an open report. 19 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you. 20 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 21 MS BLACKWELL: Sir -- 22 THE CHAIRMAN: Can I just say this in relation to that, the 23 terms of reference are there, they have been in the 24 public domain for some considerable time. Purely out of 25 an abundance of caution, although I could suspend the</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 11</p>
<p>1 afford is to get themselves worked up and ready for this 2 and for it all to fall apart again. 3 THE CHAIRMAN: I understand that. 4 MS KAUFMANN: Those are the two matters that I highlight now 5 because they will be very much part of what we will put 6 into our submissions in April. 7 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. Well, I get that. We will be fixing 8 a date and I hope I have made my position as clear as 9 I can in that regard. 10 MS KAUFMANN: Yes. 11 THE CHAIRMAN: Right. Anybody else who wants -- Mr Butt? 12 MR BUTT: No thank you, sir. 13 THE CHAIRMAN: Mr Ingram? 14 MR INGRAM: No thank you, sir. 15 THE CHAIRMAN: I am going to take silence, not as 16 disinterest but as having nothing constructive to offer. 17 Thank you. 18 Further submissions by MS BLACKWELL 19 MS BLACKWELL: Sir, before today's hearing concludes, and 20 out of a sense of completeness, may I indicate to all of 21 the CPs that there are copies of the proposed terms of 22 reference for them to receive in hard copy today. They 23 mirror precisely that which was contained within the 24 preceding terms of reference. 25 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 10</p>	<p>1 inquest with immediate effect, I think it is probably 2 better to allow the core participants seven days to make 3 any representations as to why I should not do so. So 4 the inquest will stand suspended with effect from 5 20 February of this year, unless anybody has made 6 submissions which, as it were, influence my decision. 7 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you. 8 THE CHAIRMAN: There is also of course the possibility of 9 other core participants. 10 MS BLACKWELL: Yes, sir. We will not be able to confirm 11 that for certain until -- 12 THE CHAIRMAN: How do we go about finding out? 13 MS BLACKWELL: Well, the usual process is to advertise and 14 open invitation for any individual or organisation to 15 apply for that status on -- 16 THE CHAIRMAN: On the website. 17 MS BLACKWELL: -- on the Inquiry website, which we are 18 hopeful will be set up, even if it is a simplified 19 version of the final form, within a matter of weeks. So 20 that is very much in hand. 21 THE CHAIRMAN: Well, I think the core participants -- it may 22 be one of the directions which I can make, or I don't 23 need to make, but I think we need to know when this 24 website is going to be established. 25 MS BLACKWELL: I can't give you a date now, sir, but I can</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 12</p>

1 inform you that --
 2 THE CHAIRMAN: How long does it normally take for these
 3 things?
 4 MS BLACKWELL: It will not take an inordinate amount of time
 5 to set it up technically. We are awaiting confirmation
 6 from the Home Office that they are content for
 7 Fieldfisher to make those practical arrangements and we
 8 hope that that won't take very long.
 9 THE CHAIRMAN: Well if it does, I need to be told.
 10 MS BLACKWELL: You will be kept fully informed.
 11 THE CHAIRMAN: I am not pretending for one moment that
 12 I have a hot line but it is a line that is perhaps not
 13 as cold as the line which others might have tried in the
 14 past. We have had the odd result.
 15 MS BLACKWELL: We are grateful for that invitation. Thank
 16 you, sir.
 17 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. Well, listen, those who instruct you --
 18 and I say this because I think that all core
 19 participants should know -- have hitherto done
 20 an outstandingly good job in the difficult circumstances
 21 which we have all had to endure. Their approach has
 22 been as professional as it has been successful. They
 23 will not want the establishment or creation of a public
 24 website to be any longer in the creation than is
 25 absolutely necessary, of that I am sure.

Page 13

1 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. Thank you for those comments.
 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.
 3 Now, what if anything do I need to do or say in
 4 relation to funding?
 5 MS BLACKWELL: Well --
 6 THE CHAIRMAN: The question of public funding for -- well,
 7 I imagine it is only the family?
 8 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. The section 40 determination has been
 9 made.
 10 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. I now effectively hold the purse
 11 strings.
 12 MS BLACKWELL: You do. The IP status of those present in
 13 the room will naturally --
 14 THE CHAIRMAN: I will have so many friends for about five
 15 minutes!
 16 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. Short-lived.
 17 The IP status of those present in the room will
 18 naturally be transferred into CP status and then I am
 19 not sure whether there has to be a formal application.
 20 I am receiving some instructions, sir.
 21 (Pause)
 22 I am very grateful to Ms Scholefield. The
 23 section 40 determination of 10 February will be
 24 distributed today to the core participants. There is no
 25 requirement for any application to be made for the

Page 14

1 transfer from IP to CP status but there will need to be
 2 a formal application for funding made to the Inquiry.
 3 THE CHAIRMAN: To me?
 4 MS BLACKWELL: Yes, to you. If you feel, sir, that it would
 5 assist then you could put a time limit during which
 6 those applications should be made to you.
 7 THE CHAIRMAN: Well, I imagine, Ms Kaufmann, you don't want
 8 this to take any longer than is absolutely necessary?
 9 MS KAUFMANN: No. I think there are a couple of formal
 10 steps. We have to apply for recognised legal
 11 representative status and, once that is done, I think we
 12 can then apply for funding.
 13 THE CHAIRMAN: Right, is that the position?
 14 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. It would be more convenient, I think,
 15 for that first step to take place administratively,
 16 although, sir, you do have the authority to recognise
 17 the legal representatives who are present in court
 18 today.
 19 THE CHAIRMAN: Would it not save a lot of time and effort if
 20 I did that with immediate effect?
 21 MS KAUFMANN: Yes, I think it would.
 22 THE CHAIRMAN: Would you like me to?
 23 MS KAUFMANN: I would love you to.
 24 THE CHAIRMAN: Would your instructing solicitor like me to?
 25 MS KAUFMANN: I think he would love you to, yes.

Page 15

1 THE CHAIRMAN: Well, why shouldn't I?
 2 MS KAUFMANN: I can't see any reason why you shouldn't.
 3 THE CHAIRMAN: Can anybody see any reason why -- am I going
 4 to find myself being judicially reviewed?
 5 MS BLACKWELL: I think not, sir. I am being told it is more
 6 appropriate if it is one single name for --
 7 MS KAUFMANN: Yes. So it would be Mr Michael Oswald.
 8 THE CHAIRMAN: Right. Through him will come the
 9 applications for funding for leading and junior counsel.
 10 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. I am helpfully reminded by
 11 Ms Scholefield that Fieldfisher will provide guidance --
 12 THE CHAIRMAN: To me?
 13 MS BLACKWELL: To you and to the core participants, yes.
 14 THE CHAIRMAN: Right. Yes, well I can't image that my
 15 ultimate decision will contain any surprises.
 16 MS BLACKWELL: No. Thank you for that indication.
 17 THE CHAIRMAN: I think probably it is Ms Kaufmann -- you are
 18 thanking me on her behalf. There is nobody else who it
 19 directly affects, is there?
 20 MS BLACKWELL: No, there isn't.
 21 THE CHAIRMAN: Right. Okay, well that is good.
 22 Where would you like to move to from here?
 23 MS BLACKWELL: Well, sir, the only other matter which
 24 I would seek to cover today is to invite you to fix the
 25 next preliminary hearing for 14 April, at a venue to be

Page 16

1 determined.
 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Now, can I just say this, I was forewarned
 3 about the possibility of that week. It is much easier
 4 for me if it is the week before or week after but
 5 I gather that that might cause even more insuperable
 6 difficulties?
 7 MS BLACKWELL: Yes, I understand --
 8 THE CHAIRMAN: We were originally due to start the week of
 9 20th.
 10 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. I was able to speak to Mr Baker's
 11 family this afternoon before the hearing and it was
 12 indicated to me that the week of 13 April would be
 13 convenient for them for the next hearing and there are
 14 reasons why the week before and the week after are
 15 particularly not convenient. That is why I invite you,
 16 sir, to fix it for the week of 13th.
 17 THE CHAIRMAN: Let's clarify. I will if necessary, as long
 18 as it is the morning of the 14th because that is the
 19 only window of opportunity that I have that week. I had
 20 hoped that we might be able to have the next hearing the
 21 following week because that was when we were due to
 22 start anyway, so I didn't think that that would create
 23 difficulties. Ms Kaufmann?
 24 MS KAUFMANN: Perhaps I can help. The week of the 20th,
 25 when it was due to start, will work.

Page 17

1 THE CHAIRMAN: Right. Well let's -- if it will and isn't
 2 going to cause inconvenience -- I think it is probably
 3 better for you, Ms Scholefield?
 4 MS BLACKWELL: I think it is, sir, yes.
 5 THE CHAIRMAN: Which day that week is least inconvenient?
 6 It doesn't need to be the 20th, it can be any day that
 7 week that you are all agreed is suitable.
 8 (Pause)
 9 MS BLACKWELL: Sir, could we ask for consideration of the
 10 Monday? Monday 20th?
 11 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.
 12 MS BLACKWELL: I know that, from my brief discussions, that
 13 is convenient to those representing Mr Baker's family.
 14 THE CHAIRMAN: Right, well if it is then Monday 20th it will
 15 be, as long as nobody else seeks to persuade me to the
 16 contrary.
 17 Can we have it as a hearing in the morning?
 18 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. I see Ms Kaufmann nodding.
 19 THE CHAIRMAN: Do you know where we are going to have that
 20 hearing?
 21 MS BLACKWELL: No, we don't. We were hoping to be able to
 22 identify a venue before this afternoon's hearing but
 23 that hasn't been possible.
 24 THE CHAIRMAN: We won't be able to use this --
 25 MS BLACKWELL: It is not going to be here.

Page 18

1 THE CHAIRMAN: That is what I thought. I would have thought
 2 that we might be able to use the Royal Courts of Justice
 3 for a short hearing on the morning of the 20th. I don't
 4 know. Can we leave that to the offices of those who
 5 instruct you, together with such secretarial assistance
 6 to the Inquiry as is by then available?
 7 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. As soon as the venue has been
 8 identified the core participants will be updated.
 9 THE CHAIRMAN: So we will meet at 10 o'clock?
 10 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. Thank you, sir.
 11 THE CHAIRMAN: Agenda. Is it likely to be anything more
 12 than fixing a date?
 13 MS BLACKWELL: There will certainly be a further update
 14 provided as to the document management system, the
 15 Secretary, the website --
 16 THE CHAIRMAN: I don't think we will be dealing with
 17 disputed issues --
 18 MS BLACKWELL: No.
 19 THE CHAIRMAN: -- by that stage.
 20 MS BLACKWELL: That is unlikely, I would have said.
 21 THE CHAIRMAN: We should have an estimate of a couple of
 22 hours?
 23 MS BLACKWELL: At the very outside, yes.
 24 Again, once those aspects of the agenda have been
 25 crystallised they will be passed on to the core

Page 19

1 participants.
 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.
 3 MS BLACKWELL: Sir, in terms of --
 4 THE CHAIRMAN: Just a moment. For that hearing, an agenda.
 5 MS BLACKWELL: Yes.
 6 THE CHAIRMAN: I think it would be helpful if the agenda for
 7 that hearing, which will obviously include fixing
 8 a date, was finalised by 6 April.
 9 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. If those who instruct me are able to
 10 identify matters which are likely to go on to that
 11 agenda before that date, then again --
 12 THE CHAIRMAN: Over and above the fixing of the date.
 13 MS BLACKWELL: Yes.
 14 THE CHAIRMAN: Now, there have been some written
 15 representations in relation to the fixing of a date --
 16 MS BLACKWELL: Yes.
 17 THE CHAIRMAN: -- which probably won't change between now
 18 and 6 April. They really need to be cross-served so
 19 that everybody knows what everybody else is saying about
 20 when this can or can't start.
 21 MS BLACKWELL: Yes.
 22 THE CHAIRMAN: I think that that should probably be done by
 23 31 March.
 24 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you.
 25 MS KAUFMANN: Can I simply add to that that, in order for

Page 20

1 any of us to make meaningful representations, we need to
 2 understand what the Inquiry's position is about
 3 readiness and when it is likely to be ready.
 4 MS BLACKWELL: Yes.
 5 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.
 6 MS BLACKWELL: In which case it may be helpful for the
 7 Inquiry team to provide that information to the CPs the
 8 week before.
 9 THE CHAIRMAN: By 17 March?
 10 MS BLACKWELL: Yes, thank you.
 11 THE CHAIRMAN: How is that, Ms Kaufmann?
 12 MS KAUFMANN: Yes, thank you.
 13 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. If it helps, I am quite prepared to
 14 say that we will not sit for the weeks of 7 and
 15 14 December. Those are the dates which effectively span
 16 a week on either side of the shooting. If that is --
 17 I mean, I am saying that because I believe that that is
 18 the longest window that we need to exclude for sitting
 19 purposes and if anybody -- if representations are made
 20 on behalf of the family to say in fact we don't need to
 21 break off for as long as that, then fine. Everybody
 22 will take those on board. But if we start at a time
 23 which means that we would normally still be sitting in
 24 hearing mode, we will not sit during the weeks -- or
 25 I am prepared not to sit during the weeks of 7 and

Page 21

1 14 December.
 2 MS BLACKWELL: Thank you.
 3 THE CHAIRMAN: So people can make other commitments for that
 4 time --
 5 MS BLACKWELL: Yes.
 6 THE CHAIRMAN: -- as it were, with impunity. Is that
 7 generally of assistance? Right.
 8 Yes, Ms Blackwell?
 9 MS BLACKWELL: I am invited by my learned friend,
 10 Ms Kaufmann, to update the parties on the compliance or
 11 otherwise of the directions made by you, sir, on the
 12 last occasion.
 13 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, please.
 14 MS BLACKWELL: And in particular the issues relating to
 15 disclosure.
 16 There has been disclosure to the Inquiry team from
 17 the MPS broadly in line with the terms that you ordered.
 18 We anticipate requiring further disclosure. I, as you
 19 know, sir, am newly in position and it is important to
 20 me that I have an opportunity to consider that which has
 21 already been provided and to identify any gaps in the
 22 provision of that material.
 23 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.
 24 MS BLACKWELL: So the update is that, yes, the MPS have
 25 provided material and in the ways anticipated within

Page 22

1 your order, sir, of 13 January, but it is highly likely
 2 that there will be more material to come.
 3 THE CHAIRMAN: Right.
 4 MS BLACKWELL: In terms of an overview statement from the
 5 NCA, that has also been provided. Consideration of that
 6 may lead to further requests for either material or the
 7 answering of certain questions. I am not in a position
 8 to go any further today but to confirm that that
 9 statement -- and it is a very lengthy statement -- was
 10 served, and in time, according to your order of
 11 13 January, sir.
 12 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.
 13 MS BLACKWELL: The anonymity and position statements that
 14 you ordered have been served. I think that they have
 15 also been circulated but, as you have already
 16 recognised, sir, now is not the time for those to be the
 17 subject of oral submissions. They will await --
 18 THE CHAIRMAN: Further directions can be made in relation to
 19 those matters on 20 April.
 20 MS BLACKWELL: Yes. Thank you.
 21 THE CHAIRMAN: I think it will probably be desirable to set
 22 aside a few days whenever it is thought appropriate so
 23 that we can have a long run at outstanding matters that
 24 are going to need to be the subject of submissions.
 25 MS BLACKWELL: Yes, sir.

Page 23

1 THE CHAIRMAN: Discussion, argument and rulings.
 2 MS BLACKWELL: Yes.
 3 THE CHAIRMAN: For instance, position statements, anonymity
 4 and the like. It would be helpful if, when we come on
 5 the 20th, we have the availability of all core
 6 participants for such a hearing when they have had the
 7 opportunity of considering how long it is thought that
 8 we need to set aside. Because, to be honest with you,
 9 it is far more -- it concentrates the mind far more
 10 effectively to have three or four days at a time rather
 11 than everybody coming and going and coming and going and
 12 coming and going.
 13 MS BLACKWELL: Yes.
 14 THE CHAIRMAN: We need a decent run at this before we get
 15 anywhere close to hearing mode.
 16 MS BLACKWELL: Sir, there is nothing else from me. You may
 17 wish to confirm that there is no other submissions that
 18 any other core participant wishes to make. I see
 19 Ms Kaufmann shaking her head.
 20 THE CHAIRMAN: No. If I take the opportunity of letting you
 21 know, Ms Blackwell, dates to avoid for any subsequent
 22 hearings after 20 May, that might be useful. You can
 23 incorporate them in your communications with the other
 24 core participants because there is no need for me to go
 25 through them in open court.

Page 24

<p>1 MS BLACKWELL: No. Thank you. 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Right. Does anybody else wish to make any 3 further submissions? 4 I would like to thank everybody -- I thought I was 5 saying goodbye to Ms Cartwright last time but, being the 6 complete opposite of a bad penny, she has turned up 7 again. 8 MS CARTWRIGHT: And turned the lights off! 9 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes and turned the lights off. 10 If, indeed, Ms Cartwright this is the last occasion 11 on which we are graced by your presence and contribution 12 can I take this opportunity, on my own behalf and I am 13 sure on behalf of everybody else, to thank you for the 14 time you have put into this. If I may say so, what you 15 have done, at a time long after you knew that you were 16 not going to be able to retain your allegiances to this 17 inquest, or now as it is Inquiry, is way above and 18 beyond that which any chairman or coroner had any right 19 to expect. We are all much the better and wiser 20 informed for it. Thank you very much. 21 MS CARTWRIGHT: I am very grateful, sir. Thank you. 22 THE CHAIRMAN: Anything else? 23 MS BLACKWELL: No, thank you. 24 THE CHAIRMAN: I will try and make a rather less ungainly 25 exit than I did entrance. Please don't stand, it</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 25</p>	<p>1 INDEX 2 3 Opening submissions by MS BLACKWELL1 4 Submissions by MS KAUFMANN6 5 Further submissions by MS BLACKWELL10 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 27</p>
<p>1 becomes an embarrassment because it takes me rather 2 a long time to do so. 3 Thank you all very much. 4 (2.50 pm) 5 (The hearing adjourned until 10.00 am on Monday, 20 April 6 2020) 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25</p> <p style="text-align: center;">Page 26</p>	

<p style="text-align: center;">A</p> <p>abeyance 7:22 able 4:1 5:7,18 12:10 17:10,20 18:21,24 19:2 20:9 25:16 absolutely 13:25 15:8 abundance 11:25 accommodate 8:17 accommodating 8:2 achieve 6:23 acquaintance 2:2 acquisition 7:17 acting 7:2 acutely 7:21 add 11:11 20:25 addition 11:1 adequacy 5:12 adequate 3:5 adjourned 26:5 administratively 15:15 advertise 12:13 afford 10:1 afternoon 1:4,6 17:11 afternoon's 18:22 agenda 6:11 19:11 19:24 20:4,6,11 agreed 11:11 18:7 agrees 7:24 aim 8:2 Alasdair 2:19 allegiances 25:16 allocation 3:8 allow 1:17 12:2 amount 13:4 Andrea 2:19 anniversary 9:6 anonymity 5:23 23:13 24:3 answering 23:7 anticipate 8:7 22:18 anticipated 22:25 anxious 8:20</p>	<p>anybody 4:9 7:11 10:11 12:5 16:3 21:19 25:2 anyway 17:22 apart 10:2 apologise 8:1 appears 8:10 application 14:19 14:25 15:2 applications 5:1 15:6 16:9 apply 4:11 12:15 15:10,12 appointed 7:7 appointment 3:23 4:3 approach 13:21 appropriate 3:12 3:16 4:10 5:2,8 5:20 6:1 9:24 16:6 23:22 approval 7:16 April 5:6 10:6 16:25 17:12 20:8 20:18 23:19 26:5 argument 24:1 arrangements 3:22 4:6 13:7 aside 23:22 24:8 aspect 4:8 aspects 19:24 assist 15:5 assistance 19:5 22:7 assisted 2:4,7 attempt 3:12 attendees 2:9 authority 15:16 availability 24:5 available 1:22 19:6 avoid 8:6 24:21 await 6:2 23:17 awaiting 13:5 aware 4:8,20</p> <p style="text-align: center;">B</p> <p>back 6:23 bad 25:6 Baker 1:7</p>	<p>Baker's 2:11 3:2 4:21 9:6 17:10 18:13 behalf 16:18 21:20 25:12,13 believe 8:13 21:17 benefit 2:23 best 8:6 better 12:2 18:3 25:19 beyond 25:18 Bhatt 2:13 Blackwell 1:3,5,6 1:19,20,25 2:3,11 2:22 3:1 6:4,12 9:12 10:18,19 11:1,5,9,13,17,19 11:21 12:7,10,13 12:17,25 13:4,10 13:15 14:1,5,8,12 14:16 15:4,14 16:5,10,13,16,20 16:23 17:7,10 18:4,9,12,18,21 18:25 19:7,10,13 19:18,20,23 20:3 20:5,9,13,16,21 20:24 21:4,6,10 22:2,5,8,9,14,24 23:4,13,20,25 24:2,13,16,21 25:1,23 27:2,4 board 21:22 break 8:17 21:21 brief 18:12 broadly 22:17 Brookes 2:19 budget 3:6 build 1:8 Butt 2:16 10:11,12</p> <p style="text-align: center;">C</p> <p>candidate 4:10 Cartwright 2:4 25:5,8,10,21 case 3:14 21:6 Catherine 2:18 cause 17:5 18:2 caution 11:25 certain 5:24 8:14 12:11 23:7 certainly 19:13 chairman 1:4,19 1:21 2:1,10,21,25 6:3,7,13,19 9:7 9:18 10:3,7,11,13 10:15,25 11:4,6 11:10,14,18,20 11:22 12:8,12,16 12:21 13:2,9,11 13:17 14:2,6,10 14:14 15:3,7,13 15:19,22,24 16:1 16:3,8,12,14,17 16:21 17:2,8,17 18:1,5,11,14,19 18:24 19:1,9,11 19:16,19,21 20:2 20:4,6,12,14,17 20:22 21:5,9,11 21:13 22:3,6,13 22:23 23:3,12,18 23:21 24:1,3,14 24:20 25:2,9,18 25:22,24 challenges 1:17 change 11:6 20:17 chapters 11:16 circulated 23:15 circumstances 7:9 13:20 clarify 17:17 clear 10:8 close 24:15 closed 5:21 11:7 11:16 cold 13:13 combination 7:22 come 9:3 16:8 23:2 24:4 comes 4:20 coming 24:11,11 24:12 comments 1:12 4:19 14:1 commitment 3:5 commitments 22:3 communications 24:23</p>	<p>complete 25:6 completeness 10:20 compliance 22:10 concentrates 24:9 concludes 10:19 conduct 3:6 conduit 4:4 confirm 12:10 23:8 24:17 confirmation 13:5 confirming 3:4 conjunction 5:7 conscious 7:21 consider 22:20 considerable 11:24 consideration 18:9 23:5 considering 24:7 constructive 10:16 contain 16:15 contained 10:23 content 13:6 contrary 8:16 18:16 contribution 25:11 convenient 15:14 17:13,15 18:13 conveyed 3:7 cooperation 7:3 copies 10:21 copy 10:22 core 1:24 2:6 7:18 8:5 12:2,9,21 13:18 14:24 16:13 19:8,25 24:5,18,24 coroner 25:18 cost 7:20 counsel 2:3 8:4 16:9 couple 15:9 19:21 course 1:24 5:2 6:2 8:4 12:8 court 15:17 24:25 Courts 19:2 cover 16:24 CP 4:11,25 6:6</p>
---	---	---	--

<p>14:18 15:1 CPs 4:23 5:8 10:21 21:7 create 17:22 creation 13:23,24 cross-served 20:18 crystallised 19:25 currently 8:3 cutting 8:1</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">D</p> <p>Daniel 2:16 Danny 2:17 date 1:16 4:15,20 5:9,15 6:10 7:25 9:21 10:8 12:25 19:12 20:8,11,12 20:15 dates 4:17 21:15 24:21 day 18:5,6 days 12:2 23:22 24:10 dealing 8:4 11:2 19:16 death 9:6 December 21:15 22:1 decent 24:14 decide 8:8 decision 12:6 16:15 deletion 11:7 departmental 3:8 desirable 23:21 determination 3:7 3:9 14:8,23 determined 4:22 17:1 difficult 9:16 13:20 difficulties 6:18 17:6,23 directions 1:18 5:3 12:22 22:11 23:18 directly 16:19 disclosed 4:23 disclosure 22:15 22:16,18</p>	<p>Discussion 24:1 discussions 18:12 disinterest 10:16 disputed 19:17 distributed 14:24 document 3:13 7:6 7:17 19:14 documentation 5:11 domain 11:24 doubt 2:1 dragging 7:11 due 9:14 17:8,21 17:25</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">E</p> <p>easier 17:3 effect 4:21 12:1,4 15:20 effective 4:16 effectively 14:10 21:15 24:10 effort 15:19 either 21:16 23:6 electronic 3:15 embarrassment 26:1 emotional 4:21 enable 1:14 endure 13:21 ensure 3:19 ensuring 5:12 entrance 25:25 established 1:10 12:24 establishment 13:23 estimate 19:21 eventually 3:7 11:11 everybody 1:4 2:20 7:2,24 8:21 20:19,19 21:21 24:11 25:4,13 evidence 5:22 exceptional 7:9 exclude 21:18 exit 25:25 expect 25:19 expected 7:23</p>	<p>expense 7:6 experts 5:21 extent 3:14</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">F</p> <p>face 1:17,19 faced 6:18 fact 6:20 21:20 fall 10:2 family 2:11 3:2 4:21 6:18 9:5,19 9:20 14:7 17:11 18:13 21:20 far 7:18 8:11 24:9 24:9 feast 8:10 February 1:1 3:3 12:5 14:23 feel 5:1,16,20,25 15:4 feels 4:10 Fieldfisher 2:7 3:12,17 13:7 16:11 final 5:19 12:19 finalised 20:8 financial 4:6 find 16:4 finding 12:12 fine 21:21 first 1:6 9:4 15:15 fit 1:18 five 14:14 fix 5:6,15 7:25 9:3 16:24 17:16 fixed 8:24 9:21 fixing 6:14,16 10:7 19:12 20:7,12,15 following 17:21 follows 1:8 forewarned 17:2 form 4:13 12:19 formal 14:19 15:2 15:9 formally 1:10 forward 6:24 four 24:10 fourth 6:11 frankly 5:10 friend 22:9</p>	<p>friends 14:14 fulfill 5:13 fulfilled 4:14 fully 13:10 funding 14:4,6 15:2,12 16:9 further 1:18 6:22 10:18 19:13 22:18 23:6,8,18 25:3 27:4 Futter 2:16</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">G</p> <p>gaps 22:21 gather 17:5 generally 22:7 getting 5:11 gisting 5:22 give 1:18 12:25 go 2:23 12:12 20:10 23:8 24:24 goes 4:20 5:4 going 6:19 7:16 8:9,24 9:21,22 10:15 12:24 16:3 18:2,19,25 23:24 24:11,11,12 25:16 good 1:4,6 8:13 13:20 16:21 goodbye 25:5 graced 25:11 grappled 5:14 grateful 8:22 13:15 14:22 25:21 great 9:4 grips 5:11 guidance 16:11</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">H</p> <p>Hall 2:18 hand 12:20 happen 9:17,19,22 hard 9:16 10:22 head 24:19 healthy 7:12 hearing 1:7,14,16 3:25 5:5,18 8:8 8:25 10:19 16:25</p>	<p>17:11,13,20 18:17,20,22 19:3 20:4,7 21:24 24:6,15 26:5 hearings 1:9 4:16 5:15,19,21,22 24:22 heels 7:12 help 17:24 helpful 20:6 21:6 24:4 helpfully 16:10 helps 21:13 Henderson 2:19 highlight 9:1 10:4 highly 23:1 hitherto 13:19 hold 14:10 Home 1:10 3:3,11 4:5 7:5,9 11:10 13:6 honest 24:8 hope 4:12 5:5,17 10:8 13:8 hoped 3:25 4:17 5:13 17:20 hopeful 12:18 hopefully 9:9 hoping 18:21 hot 13:12 hours 19:22 humanly 3:21</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">I</p> <p>identified 3:24 19:8 identify 18:22 20:10 22:21 identity 4:1 image 16:14 imagine 14:7 15:7 immediate 12:1 15:20 impact 9:15 important 4:3,7 6:20 22:19 impunity 22:6 include 11:15 20:7 inconvenience 18:2</p>
--	--	--	--	--

<p>inconvenient 18:5 incorporate 24:23 INDEX 27:1 indicate 10:20 indicated 17:12 indication 16:16 individual 4:11 12:14 infancy 4:13 influence 12:6 inform 13:1 information 3:1 21:7 informed 5:16 13:10 25:20 Ingram 2:14 10:13 10:14 inordinate 13:4 inquest 1:9 12:1,4 25:17 inquiry 1:7,10 2:3 2:24 3:6,23 4:5 4:16 5:20 7:7,10 7:19,23 8:9 9:14 11:3 12:17 15:2 19:6 21:7 22:16 25:17 Inquiry's 21:2 instance 24:3 instruct 13:17 19:5 20:9 instructed 8:3 instructing 15:24 instructions 14:20 insuperable 17:5 intend 6:4,15 interested 1:15 2:5 interim 3:18 7:6 introduce 2:8 introduced 2:5 invitation 4:9 12:14 13:15 invite 5:6 6:5 16:24 17:15 invited 22:9 IOPC 2:16 IP 14:12,17 15:1 issue 5:21 issued 4:9</p>	<p>issues 19:17 22:14</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">J</p> <hr/> <p>January 23:1,11 Jermaine 1:7 job 13:20 judicially 16:4 junior 16:9 Justice 19:2</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">K</p> <hr/> <p>Kaufmann 2:12 6:7,8,9,15 8:1,22 9:11,19 10:4,10 15:7,9,21,23,25 16:2,7,17 17:23 17:24 18:18 20:25 21:11,12 22:10 24:19 27:3 kept 7:21 13:10 knew 25:15 know 1:8,11,21 2:6 3:13 4:16,18 5:23 6:9 8:8 9:21 12:23 13:19 18:12,19 19:4 22:19 24:21 knowing 8:24 known 1:23 knows 20:19</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">L</p> <hr/> <p>lead 23:6 leading 16:9 leads 9:11 learned 22:9 leave 19:4 legal 1:14 15:10,17 lengthy 23:9 let's 17:17 18:1 letter 3:4,7 letting 24:20 lights 25:8,9 limit 15:5 line 13:12,12,13 22:17 listen 13:17 live-streamed 5:21 Liz 2:17 loathe 8:20</p>	<p>long 13:2,8 17:17 18:15 21:21 23:23 24:7 25:15 26:2 longer 7:20 8:10 13:24 15:8 longest 21:18 look 6:24 looked 7:14 looking 6:23 lost 6:24 lot 15:19 love 15:23,25</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">M</p> <hr/> <p>management 3:13 7:6,17 19:14 March 20:23 21:9 marshalled 3:16 material 3:14,19 5:12 22:22,25 23:2,6 materials 4:23 matter 6:1 8:18 12:19 16:23 matters 5:17,25 8:25 10:4 20:10 23:19,23 Matthew 2:16 mean 21:17 meaningful 21:1 means 9:23 21:23 meet 19:9 mentioned 4:15 6:11 method 11:2 Metropolitan 2:15 Michael 2:13 16:7 mind 9:2 24:9 minutes 14:15 mirror 10:23 mode 21:24 24:15 moment 9:8 13:11 20:4 Monday 18:10,10 18:14 26:5 morning 5:6 17:18 18:17 19:3 move 16:22 moveable 8:10</p>	<p>MPS 22:17,24 Murphy 2:13</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">N</p> <hr/> <p>name 16:6 natural 6:2 naturally 14:13,18 nature 3:14 NCA 2:18 23:5 necessary 11:15 13:25 15:8 17:17 need 4:6,23 12:23 12:23 13:9 14:3 15:1 18:6 20:18 21:1,18,20 23:24 24:8,14,24 needs 4:9 9:20 negotiation 3:11 new 1:19 newly 22:19 nodding 18:18 normally 13:2 21:23 note 6:16 noted 6:17</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">O</p> <hr/> <p>o'clock 19:9 obviously 20:7 occasion 22:12 25:10 odd 13:14 offer 10:16 Office 3:11 4:5 7:5 7:9 13:6 offices 19:4 Okay 16:21 21:13 once 15:11 19:24 ongoing 3:11 open 5:22 11:7,14 11:18 12:14 24:25 Opening 1:3 27:2 opportunity 1:22 4:25 17:19 22:20 24:7,20 25:12 opposite 25:6 optimism 7:1 oral 23:17 order 3:19 20:25</p>	<p>23:1,10 ordered 22:17 23:14 organisation 4:11 12:14 original 7:4 originally 4:17 17:8 Oswald 2:13 16:7 outside 19:23 outstanding 23:23 outstandingly 13:20 over-emphasise 9:16 overstated 4:22 overview 23:4</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">P</p> <hr/> <p>paragraphs 11:1 Parsons 2:17 part 3:8 10:5 participant 7:18 24:18 participants 1:24 2:6 8:5 12:2,9,21 13:19 14:24 16:13 19:8 20:1 24:6,24 particular 5:25 7:10 22:14 particularly 17:15 parties 1:15 2:5 3:20 4:1 22:10 passed 3:1 19:25 Pause 14:21 18:8 penny 25:6 people 22:3 permission 3:18 permit 5:3 person 3:24 4:2 personally 8:12 persuade 18:15 persuaded 8:15 place 1:9 5:2 15:15 please 2:8 22:13 25:25 pleased 2:1 pm 1:2 26:4 point 7:14 9:11</p>
--	--	--	--	---

<p>points 8:23 Police 2:15 position 5:9,22 10:8 15:13 21:2 22:19 23:7,13 24:3 positively 6:25 possibility 4:18 12:8 17:3 possible 3:21 4:13 4:24 8:3,21 18:23 possibly 1:22 potential 7:4 powers 11:12 practical 13:7 preceding 10:24 precisely 10:23 preliminary 3:25 5:18 8:8,25 16:25 premature 7:24 preparation 4:8 prepared 21:13,25 presence 25:11 present 14:12,17 15:17 pretending 13:11 probably 12:1 16:17 18:2 20:17 20:22 23:21 process 3:8,24 12:13 processed 3:20 procure 3:12 professional 13:22 progress 1:16 9:10 properly 7:23 proposed 10:21 provide 4:1,25 5:4 5:8 16:11 21:7 provided 3:17,20 4:24 19:14 22:21 22:25 23:5 providing 3:5 provision 22:22 psychological 9:13 public 4:9 11:3,24 13:23 14:6</p>	<p>Purely 11:24 purpose 1:14 4:14 11:2 purposes 21:19 purse 14:10 put 8:18 10:5 15:5 25:14</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">Q</p> <hr/> <p>QC 2:12 question 14:6 questions 23:7 quite 5:10 11:9 21:13</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">R</p> <hr/> <p>raise 6:1 reached 4:17 readiness 21:3 ready 10:1 21:3 realises 7:19 really 4:4 6:20 8:20 9:19 20:18 reason 7:1 8:13,16 9:8 16:2,3 reasonably 7:23 reasons 17:14 receive 6:5 10:22 received 5:24 receiving 14:20 recognise 15:16 recognised 9:13 15:10 23:16 redacted 3:20 reference 5:13 10:22,24 11:7,23 refusal 7:5 regard 4:19 7:1 10:9 regards 7:9 relating 22:14 relation 11:22 14:4 20:15 23:18 reminded 16:10 renew 2:2 repeatedly 9:14 report 11:7,8,14 11:14,18,18 reporting 11:2 representations</p>	<p>12:3 20:15 21:1 21:19 representative 15:11 representatives 15:17 represented 2:12 2:14,15,17,18 representing 18:13 requests 23:6 required 2:24 requirement 14:25 requires 3:15 requiring 22:18 rescinded 7:8 respects 4:4 response 8:23 responsible 7:16 rest 5:7 result 13:14 retain 25:16 reviewed 16:4 right 10:11 15:13 16:8,14,21 18:1 18:14 22:7 23:3 25:2,18 room 14:13,17 Royal 19:2 rulings 24:1 run 23:23 24:14 running 2:24</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">S</p> <hr/> <p>sanction 7:5 save 15:19 saying 7:11 20:19 21:17 25:5 Scholefield 2:7 14:22 16:11 18:3 Scott 2:14 secretarial 19:5 Secretary 1:11 3:3 3:23 4:3,4 7:7,15 7:15 11:10 19:15 section 3:9 14:8,23 see 1:18 9:2 16:2,3 18:18 24:18 seek 16:24 seeks 18:15</p>	<p>sense 10:20 sensible 7:2 sensitivities 8:5,12 8:17,19 9:4 sensitivity 9:5 series 1:8 served 23:10,14 Service 2:15 set 4:13 12:18 13:5 23:21 24:8 setting 4:7 seven 12:2 shaking 24:19 shift 9:22 shooting 21:16 short 19:3 Short-lived 14:16 shortly 9:12 side 21:16 significance 9:15 significant 9:10 silence 10:15 Similarly 3:22 simplified 12:18 simply 9:17,22 20:25 Simpson 2:17 single 7:18 16:6 sir 1:6,8,11,17,25 2:11,22 3:4,13 4:8,15,16,22 5:3 5:6,8,14,17,20,24 6:4,5 10:12,14,19 11:21 12:10,25 13:16 14:20 15:4 15:16 16:5,23 17:16 18:4,9 19:10 20:3 22:11 22:19 23:1,11,16 23:25 24:16 25:21 sit 21:14,24,25 sitting 8:6,14 9:5 21:18,23 situation 7:13 solicitor 15:24 solicitors 2:13 8:4 soon 3:20 4:13,24 8:21 19:7</p>	<p>sorry 6:21 span 21:15 spanner 7:4 speak 17:10 spell 9:7 spirit 7:3 Sponsorship 7:5 stage 7:13,25 8:9 19:19 stand 12:4 25:25 start 4:15 5:9,15 6:10 7:24 8:9,21 9:14,25 17:8,22 17:25 20:20 21:22 started 8:16 9:9 starting 9:14 starts 9:23 statement 23:4,9,9 statements 1:12 4:19 5:23,23 23:13 24:3 status 4:11 12:15 14:12,17,18 15:1 15:11 statutory 11:12 step 15:15 steps 2:23 15:10 strain 9:13 stressful 9:20 strings 14:11 subject 6:1 8:15 23:17,24 submission 9:24 submissions 1:3 5:1,8,24 6:5,8,10 6:13,15 10:6,18 12:6 23:17,24 24:17 25:3 27:2 27:3,4 subsequent 24:21 successful 13:22 sufficiently 5:16 suitable 3:23 18:7 sure 8:8,20 13:25 14:19 25:13 surprises 16:15 suspend 11:25 suspended 12:4</p>
--	---	---	--	---

<p>suspense 7:22 system 3:13,15,19 7:6,17 19:14</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">T</p> <hr/> <p>take 7:20 10:15 13:2,4,8 15:8,15 21:22 24:20 25:12 taken 1:21 takes 26:1 talk 8:12 team 1:15 2:7 21:7 22:16 technically 13:5 tell 11:15 temporary 3:18 terms 5:11,13 10:21,24 11:23 20:3 22:17 23:4 thank 10:12,14,17 11:5,19 12:7 13:15 14:1 16:16 19:10 20:24 21:10,12 22:2 23:20 25:1,4,13 25:20,21,23 26:3 thanking 16:18 things 13:3 think 2:20 6:13 7:1 7:8,11,24 12:1,21 12:23 13:18 15:9 15:11,14,21,25 16:5,17 17:22 18:2,4 19:16 20:6,22 23:14,21 thought 9:24 19:1 19:1 23:22 24:7 25:4 three 24:10 Thursday 1:1 time 1:22 5:4 6:10 6:23 8:14 11:14 11:24 13:4 15:5 15:19 21:22 22:4 23:10,16 24:10 25:5,14,15 26:2 times 8:6 today 1:22 2:4,9 2:17,18 5:10,15</p>	<p>6:2,14 10:22 14:24 15:18 16:24 23:8 today's 10:19 told 13:9 16:5 transfer 15:1 transferred 14:18 tried 13:13 try 25:24 trying 7:14 turn 2:8 turned 25:6,8,9 two 8:23,25 10:4</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">U</p> <hr/> <p>ultimate 16:15 ultimately 7:16 understand 9:7 10:3 17:7 21:2 understanding 6:17 understatement 6:22 underway 3:21 ungainly 25:24 Unit 7:5 update 1:15,15 2:22 5:18 6:5 19:13 22:10,24 updated 19:8 use 3:18 18:24 19:2 useful 24:22 usual 12:13</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">V</p> <hr/> <p>various 4:23 venue 5:19 16:25 18:22 19:7 version 12:19 view 5:14 8:15 9:8</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">W</p> <hr/> <p>W80 2:14 want 6:16 13:23 15:7 wants 10:11 way 2:22 3:16 6:4 7:10 8:19 25:17 ways 22:25</p>	<p>website 4:7,12 12:16,17,24 13:24 19:15 week 17:3,4,4,8,12 17:14,14,16,19 17:21,24 18:5,7 21:8,16 weeks 12:19 21:14 21:24,25 window 17:19 21:18 wiser 25:19 wish 1:12 5:9 24:17 25:2 wishes 6:6 24:18 words 3:9 work 17:25 worked 10:1 works 7:4 written 20:14 wrong 5:14 wrote 3:4</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">X</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">Y</p> <hr/> <p>year 3:4 8:14 12:5 yesterday 1:11 3:17 7:8</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">Z</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">0</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">1</p> <hr/> <p>1 27:2 10 3:3 14:23 19:9 27:4 10.00 26:5 13 1:1 17:12 23:1 23:11 13th 17:16 14 5:6 16:25 21:15 22:1 14th 17:18 17 21:9</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">2</p> <hr/> <p>2.00 1:2 2.50 26:4</p>	<p>20 12:5 23:19 24:22 26:5 2020 1:1 26:6 20th 17:9,24 18:6 18:10,14 19:3 24:5</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">3</p> <hr/> <p>31 20:23</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">4</p> <hr/> <p>40 3:9 14:8,23</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">5</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">6</p> <hr/> <p>6 20:8,18 27:3</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">7</p> <hr/> <p>7 21:14,25</p>
---	---	---	--